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Dear Retired Soldiers and Families,

As the new co-chair for the Chief of Staff, Army Retired Soldier Council, I am honored to be 
a Soldier for Life, a proud Retired Soldier, and to serve such an important role.  My fellow co-
chair, the 14th Sgt. Maj. of the Army, Ray Chandler and I are excited to serve our Army and our 
tremendous retired community.
  
First, we want to thank our mentor and good friend retired Lt. Gen. Jim Lovelace.  He was the 
co-chair for six years and made such magnificent progress and contributions.  He was a role 
model for all.  We want to thank him from the bottom of our hearts.

As we move forward, retired Sgt. Maj. of the Army Chandler and I just hosted our annual Chief 
of Staff, Army Retired Soldier Council meeting here in Washington, D.C.  We have an inspiring, 
passionate council consisting of the 14 members pictured on page 4.  We had a productive 
week of updates from the Army Vice Chief of Staff, the current Sgt. Maj. of the Army, the entire 
Army Staff and special interagency leaders to include the Commissary, the Exchange, and 
the Defense Health Agency.  We completed our report to the Chief of Staff, Army.  We believe 
we have highlighted the most important issues that concern our Retired Soldiers.  After the 
numerous briefings, it was clear to us all that our Army is strong; it is a dangerous world 
in which our Army operates; readiness is the Army’s #1 priority; and we must posture and 
modernize for our near peer threat now.

The retired community can ensure we enable the readiness of our Army.  We are a voice 
and a force in our communities of over 1.2 million Retired Soldiers and surviving spouses 
throughout our country.  We are all Soldiers for Life, and they need our assistance.  We must 
mobilize at the grassroots level for our “Hire and Inspire” mission.  We must assist in any way 
to sustain the all-volunteer force.  We are the Army’s fourth and largest component.  We are a 
resource to our Army by educating, advocating, and inspiring others to serve our Army.  We 
can assist veterans and retirees into our communities by welcoming and mentoring them 
during their transition to civilian life.  

Additionally, there are numerous things we can do for our Army.  There are many initiatives 
where Retired Soldiers can volunteer their time and talents and stay engaged.  We submitted 
a white paper from our own Director of Army Retirement Services, Mark Overberg, which 
highlights where we can still serve the Army.  Initiatives like “Meet your Army”; recruiting; 
retiree councils; casualty assistance; retirement services; military treatment facilities; 
Reserve Officer Training Corps (ROTC); U.S. Junior ROTC; Army Community Services; retiree 
appreciation days; assistant voting officers; regimental associations; and military service 
organizations to name a few.  These are positive programs that need the expertise, culture, 
and values of our Retired Soldiers.  This calling must be a grassroots awakening and we must 
activate ourselves locally, regionally, nationally, and abroad.

As we move forward, we must truly work with the Army and its leadership.  Our deeds, not 
just our words, must resonate.  I look forward to serving you and our world’s best Army .  It is 
about people.  We are Soldiers for Life.  Hire and Inspire.  Army Strong!

LTG (Ret) David Halverson SMA (Ret) Raymond Chandler
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Army Echoes is the U. S. Army’s official newsletter for Retired Soldiers, surviving spouses and their families. Army Echoes’ mission is 
to educate Retired Soldiers about their benefits and changes within the U. S. Army and to urge them to remain Soldiers for Life, 
representing the Army in their civilian communities. 

Published as a hard copy and electronic newsletter three times each year in accordance with Army Regulation 600-8-7, Army Echoes 
is also published as a daily blog at https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/blog. Past editions of the Army Echoes newsletter are 
available for free downloading from https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/army-echoes. 

Inquiries and comments about Army Echoes should be sent to Army Retirement Services, Attention:  Army Echoes Editor, 251 18th 
Street South, Suite 210, Arlington, VA 22202-3531 or ArmyEchoes@mail.mil.  Direct all other questions to the Retirement Services 
Officers listed on pg. 23.

Prior to using or reprinting any portion of Army Echoes, please contact the editor at ArmyEchoes@mail.mil.

Leadership
Deputy Chief of Staff, G-1: Lt. Gen. Thomas C. Seamands 
Co-Chairs, Chief of Staff, Army Retired Soldier Council: Lt. Gen. David Halverson (USA Retired) and Sgt. Maj. of the Army Raymond 
F. Chandler  (USA Retired)
Director, Army Retirement Services: Mark E. Overberg		
Army Echoes Editor: Maria G. Bentinck

Circulation: 482,263 hard copies; 646,671 electronic copies

Gen. McConville confirmed as next chief of staff, 'people' to be his 
top priority

FORT MEADE, Md. —The No. 1 priority for the next Army chief of staff will be people, whom Gen. James C. McConville 
says are the Army's greatest strength.

 "Winning requires unit cohesion, a cohesion built on a foundation of trained, disciplined, and fit Soldiers who treat each 
other with dignity and respect," McConville said, May 2, at his confirmation hearing. 

 On May 23, senators agreed and confirmed McConville to be the Army's top officer, a position he said will allow him to 
ensure the service remains the most lethal and decisive land force in the world. 

 "I am grateful for the opportunity to serve as the next chief of staff of the Army," he said after the announcement. "I look 
forward to the honor of having another opportunity to lead the 
Soldiers, civilians and Families serving our nation's Army." 

 A senior aviator who has qualified on several helicopters, 
McConville was the vice chief of staff under Gen. Mark A. Milley, 
who has been nominated for chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff.

“General McConville is an extremely accomplished Army officer 
and I’m supremely confident in his abilities as the next Chief of 
Staff,” said Secretary of the Army Mark T. Esper. “He has played an 
instrumental role in almost every major decision the Army has 
made since becoming the Vice Chief of Staff and is the perfect 
leader to carry on our mission of preparing the Army for the 
future.”

In his hearing before the Senate Armed Services Committee, the 
general said he is committed to eradicating sexual assault and harassment among the ranks, reducing suicides, and 
making sure Families have quality housing, healthcare and childcare.

https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/army-echoes
http://ArmyEchoes@mail.mil
mailto:ArmyEchoes%40mail.mil?subject=
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Echoes from the past:  News from 60 years ago
The more things change, the more they stay the same!

The Soldier for Life sticker
The Soldier for Life sticker promotes the 
Soldier for Life mindset among Soldiers, 
Retired Soldiers, and veterans, uniting them 
in their desire to be Army advocates and 
demonstrate the value of a lifetime of service 
to the nation. 

The stickers are officially known as 
Department of the Army Label 180 
(Exterior) and 180-1 (Interior). DA Label 180 
uses normal adhesive and is affixed 

to the outside of windows, on books, and 
other appropriate surfaces. DA Label 180-1 uses 
electrostatic cling and is affixed to the inside of 
windows. 

Both stickers may be provided by your RSO or 
purchased from the Exchange and other retail 
businesses.

The sticker does not include the word "Retired" 
because it represents every Soldier for Life, 
including veterans who are not retired.

The June 1959 issue outlined all of the benefits available to Retired Soldiers, including “Contingency Option Act 
Annuities.” Soldiers could opt into this benefit before their 18th year of service. They elected to receive a reduced retired 
paycheck in order to provide a monthly annuity to their surviving spouses and/or children. [Ed. Note: This annuity benefit 
under the Uniformed Services Contingency Act of 1953 is similar to the current Department of Defense Survivor Benefit Plan, 
which was enacted in 1972. Soldiers still elect to receive reduced retired pay to leave an annuity to their surviving spouses and/
or children.]

The July 1959 edition noted the new name for the summer semi-dress uniform was “Army Tan” to go along with 
the Army Green, Army Blue, and Army White uniforms.  The edition commented on the vigorous activity and steady 
expansion of the 1-year-old Retired Activities Unit in the “new State of Hawaii . . . Increasing participation by retired 
personnel have helped form a closer bond between the active Army and the Army alumni in Hawaii.” Also noted was 
that the Retired Activities Branch of the Unites States Army Support Element, Philippines was relocated off Clark Air Base 
to Passy City, Rizal. [Ed. Note: The Army is now reestablishing the Army Green Uniform as its semi-dress uniform. It looks like 
the World War II Era “Pinks and Greens.”  See page 20 for photos.] 

The August 1959 edition announced the new “Space A” benefit. Retired members and their dependents were permitted 
to travel on aircraft operated by the Military Air Transport Service (MATS) on a space available basis only.  The edition 
explained how veterans were eligible for government-funded education and training under the Veterans’ Readjustment 
Assistance Act of 1952 (commonly called the Korean GI Bill). Also noted was that “the Army retirement system was 
inaugurated on a limited scale on 3 August 1861.” [Ed. Note: Retired Soldiers still use the Space A Travel system provided by 
the United States Air Force, receive government-funded education and training benefits, now under the “Forever GI Bill,” and 
continue to benefit from the Army Retirement System nearly 158 years later.]

The September 1959 edition celebrated the March 1959 launch of the JUNO IV, an Army-designed and developed 
vehicle, that was “the first free world solar satellite.“ The edition also explained that when the commanding general of 
the nearest Army headquarters received notification of the death of a retired member, he would appoint a “survivor 
assistance officer to assist and advise the member’s widow or next of kin” in applying for benefits from the Veterans 
Administration, the Social Security Administration, and the Retired Pay Division, Finance Center, U. S. Army. The Bulletin 
also warned that “too many retired members are not reporting their change of address.” This results in newsletters and 
other important materials mailed by the Army to members being returned.  [Ed. Note: The survivors of Retired Soldiers 
may still receive military support – now from a Casualty Assistance Officer – by requesting help from the Casualty Assistance 
Coordinator at the closest Army base. Too many Retired Soldiers are still not notifying the Defense Finance and Accounting 
Service when they change their mailing and email address. Many Gray Area Retired Soldiers are also not updating their 
mailing and email addresses at the Human Resources Command. Contact information for DFAS and HRC are on pages 23-24.]

https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Resource-Locator
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WASHINGTON — The 2019 
Chief of Staff Army, Retired 
Soldier Council recently held 
its annual meeting at the 
Pentagon in Washington, DC 
from April 28 to May 3, 2019. 
The members of the Council 
represent 1.2 million Retired 
Soldiers and surviving spouses.  
The Council is governed by 
Army Regulation 600-8-7, 
Retirement Services Program, 
and its charter, which is 
approved by the Secretary of 
the Army.

The mission of the Council is 
to: (1) to provide the Chief of 
Staff, Army with advice and 
recommendations regarding 
vital issues and concerns of 
Retired Soldiers, surviving 
spouses, and their Families; 
(2) provide the Chief of Staff, 
Army with an assessment of 
how current Army programs 
and initiatives and proposals 
for new laws and policies 
may affect the retired 
community; and (3) strengthen 
communications between the 
Active Army, the Army National 
Guard, the U.S. Army Reserve, and the retired community.

It was a busy week in Washington for the 14-member Council which is co-chaired by retired Lt. Gen. David Halverson and 
retired Sgt. Maj. of the Army Raymond Chandler.  The Council reviewed and discussed several issues impacting the retired 
community.  The majority of the issues discussed were submitted by installation retiree councils. These issues addressed 
concerns in such areas as access to military medical care for retirees, increasing TRICARE fees and other changes in 
benefits and entitlements.  The Council discussed these issues while receiving  briefings from 20 Department of Defense 
senior leaders; among them,  Army  Vice Chief of Staff Gen. James  C. McConville and Sgt. Maj. of  the Army Daniel A.  Dailey.

The Council  also had a panel discussion with key leaders from 3 major veteran service organizations (VSOs): the Veterans 
of Foreign Wars, Disabled American Veterans, and the American Legion to discuss concerns from the retired community 
regarding such subjects as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, specifically the “kiddie tax” as well as the Survivor Benefit Plan, 
Dependency and Indemnity Compensation offset, commonly referred to as the “widows tax”.  Each VSO was able to hear 
the concerns and address their position on the subject.  

Members of the 2019 Chief of Staff, Army Retired Soldier Council (From L to R, front row): Col. (Ret) Many-Bears Grinder,  
Col. (Ret) Lenore Enzel, Lt. Gen (Ret) David Halverson, Sgt. Maj. of the Army  (Ret) Raymond Chandler, Command Sgt. Maj. (Ret) 
Divina Bobb, Master Sgt.  (Ret) Edward Burns; (middle row) Col.  (Ret) Norris Posehn, Master Sgt. (Ret) Miguel Padilla, Sgt. Maj. 
(Ret) Michael Walker, Sgt. Maj. (Ret) Edwad Mounts, Col. (Ret) Karl Goetzke; (back row) Command Sgt. Maj.  (Ret) Ralph Rusch, Maj. 
Gen.  (Ret) Robert Kasulke, Chief Warrant Officer Five (Ret) David Ratliff . Photo by Army Multimedia & Visual Information Directorate.

(continued on page 5)

Meet the 2019 Chief of Staff,  Army Retired Soldier Council
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The Council serves as the voice for 
the retired community.  They used 
that voice to speak to the to the Army 
leaders on behalf of Retired Soldiers, 
surviving spouses and families.  One 
such message can be found in this 
year’s Council report and states that  
“In order to operationalize us (Retired 
Soldiers) as a true enabler, we need 
to ensure we have our Army Senior 
Leaders’ full support and emphasis. We 
know that Mission Command is vital, 
so continued emphasis for the Soldier 
for Life Program and the Retired 
Soldier population is vital.  We need 
the Commanders to embrace us and 
bring us into their formation.   We 
need Senior Mission Commanders to support the Retirement Services Officers, Retiree Appreciation Days, and to make 

  our monthly retirement ceremonies world class.” 

  Another message delivered by the Council  to the 
  Army’s senior leaders is that the retired 
  community is still committed to serving this

great nation.  These individuals make up the Army’s largest demographic; the Fourth Component.   As such, they 
understand that though their mission has changed, their duty has not.  They are still a valuable resource to the Army.    
Their mission now is to “Hire” and “Inspire”.  They are able to hire veterans in their community or assist them in finding 
employment thereby aiding in reducing the veteran unemployment rate.  By telling their Army story, they will inspire the 
next generation to serve.  

The Council voiced the need for continued support and resources from Army leaders such as the ability to communicate 
with Retired Soldiers by providing email addresses.  They discussed the continued need for Retirement Services Officers 
to support the retired population.

If you are interested in serving on the Chief of Staff Army, Retired Soldier Council, contact your local Retirement Service 
Officer (RSO) for more information.  To locate your RSO visit,  https://soldierforlife.army.mil/Retirement/rso.  Council 

members are nominated by the Army installation retiree 
council and recommended by the Garrison/Army Service 
Component Commander.  

 The Council co-chairs select new members each year 
who are approved and appointed by the Army Chief of 
Staff to serve a four year terms.  To qualify to serve on 
the Council, nominees must meet the following criteria: 
(a) currently serving as a member of an Army Service 
Component Command or installation retiree council; 
(b) active in both retired military and civic affairs (c) 
knowledgeable of and conversant with retired military 
issues and concerns and (d) not a previous member of  
the CSA Retired Soldier Council. 

 The Council yearly reports are maintained on the Soldier 
for Life webpage at https://soldierforlife.army.mil/
Retirement/csa-retired-soldier-council.

(continued from page 4)

      
  “In order to operationalize us (Retired Soldiers) as  
  a true enabler, we need to ensure we have our Army
  Senior Leaders’ full support and emphasis. 

Retired Sgt. Maj. of the Army Ray Chandler applauds current Sgt. Maj. of the Army Dan Dailey.

Army Vice Chief of Staff, Gen. James McConville, makes a point to the Council.

https://soldierforlife.army.mil/Retirement/rso
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/Retirement/csa-retired-soldier-council
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/Retirement/csa-retired-soldier-council
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WASHINGTON — When you need care, you can visit several types of providers. Depending on 
where your provider is located, you may seek care at a military hospital or clinic or from your 
TRICARE-authorized provider.

When seeking care outside a military hospital or clinic, your ability to choose a provider may 
depend on your TRICARE plan, whether you need a referral, and the type of care you need. 
Seeing TRICARE-authorized providers saves you money and ensures quality treatment. There are 
different types of TRICARE-authorized providers. The type you see can affect how much you pay and how you file claims.

TRICARE-authorized Providers
A provider must be TRICARE-authorized for TRICARE to pay any part of your claim. If you see a provider who isn’t 
TRICARE-authorized, you’re responsible for the full cost of care. The TRICARE regional contractors have established 
networks of providers. If stateside or overseas, use the Find a Doctor tool to find a TRICARE-authorized provider.  An 
authorized provider is any individual, institution/organization, or supplier that is licensed by a state, accredited by 
national organization, or meets other standards of the medical community, and is certified to provide benefits under 
TRICARE. There are two types of TRICARE-authorized providers: Network and Non-Network.  The overseas provider 
search tool is another way to find a provider abroad. 

Network Providers           
Network providers have signed an agreement with your regional contractor to provide you care. They file claims for you 
and accept TRICARE payment as the full payment for covered health care services.

Sponsor status and location plays a role in determining what overseas options you may have. If overseas, TRICARE 
network providers have an agreement with the overseas contractor. They agree to provide cashless and claimless 
services to those in TRICARE Overseas Program (TOP) Prime and TOP Prime Remote. But these providers don’t have to file 
claims for those in TOP Select. Check with your TOP Regional Call Center before visiting a civilian provider.

Non-network Providers           
Non-network providers don’t have a signed agreement with your regional contractor. This makes them out of network, also 
known as non-network. There are two types of non-network providers. They include participating and nonparticipating.

Participating Providers
Among non-network providers, using a participating provider is your best option. These providers file claims for you and 
accept TRICARE payment as the full payment for any covered health care services. 

Outside the U.S. and U.S. territories, participating non-network providers don’t have an agreement with the overseas 
contractor. They may provide cashless and claimless services to TOP Prime and TOP Remote beneficiaries. But they don’t 
have to submit claims on behalf of TOP Select beneficiaries.

Nonparticipating Providers           
Nonparticipating providers don’t file claims for you. They also don’t accept TRICARE payment as the full payment for 
covered services. Because of these reasons, you should expect to pay the provider first and file a claim with TRICARE to 
get money back. If stateside, these providers may charge you up to 15 percent above the TRICARE-allowable charge.  
The maximum amount TRICARE pays for each procedure or service.  This is tied by law to Medicare's allowable charges 
for services. You’re responsible for paying this amount as well as applicable patient costs.

If you visit a nonparticipating non-network provider overseas, there may be no limit to the amount that a provider may 
bill you. You’re responsible for paying any amount that exceeds the TRICARE-allowable charge.

Understanding TRICARE provider types will help you get quality health care, save money, and take command of your 
health. To learn more about your provider options outside of your military hospital or clinic, visit https://tricare.mil/
FindDoctor/Provider-Types.   For providers in your area, visit https://tricare.mil/FindDoctor/AllProviderDirectories.

Who you see for care matters: TRICARE provider types

https://tricare.mil/FindDoctor/Provider-Types
https://tricare.mil/FindDoctor/Provider-Types
https://tricare.mil/FindDoctor/AllProviderDirectories
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FALLS CHURCH, Va. — Congress directed the Defense 
Health Agency to assume responsibility for the 
administration and management of healthcare at all 
military medical treatment facilities on October 1, 2018. 
This transfer maximizes efficiencies by eliminating 
redundancies in headquarters, intermediate commands, 
clinical functions, and business processes.  The clear 
objective is providing continuity of care during a seamless 
transition in order to maintain a ready and lethal U.S. military.

Key Points
•	 The mission of the Military Health System remains to 
support the warfighter, care for the warfighter families, and 
care for patients.
•	 The number one priority of the Military Health System 
is readiness to support the warfighting mission of the 
Department of Defense.  The Military Health System 
provides service member readiness through its efforts to 
build and sustain a world-class health care system.
•	 The ultimate goal of this transition for the Department 
of Defense is a more integrated, efficient, and effective 
system of readiness and health that best supports the 
lethality of the force.
•	 Military Departments ensure that all military medical 
personnel are trained and maintain their clinical 
knowledge, skills and abilities.
•	 The transfer of medical treatment facilities across the 
Military Health System to the Defense Health Agency 
will be transparent to our Department of Defense family 
(service members, family members, and retirees) who will 
continue to receive high-quality medical care throughout 
the enterprise.

Additional Information 
	 —The mission is a medically ready force and a ready 
medical force.
	 —Phase 1 of the transition calls for the Defense Health 
Agency to assume management and administration of 
hospitals and clinics at Fort Bragg, N.C.; Naval Air Station 
Jacksonville, Fla.; Keesler Air Force Base, Miss.; Joint Base 
Charleston, S.C.; Seymour Johnson Air Force Base, N.C.; 
and associated clinics. These will be in addition to Defense 
Health Agency’s authority, direction, and control over 
Walter Reed National Military Medical Center, Fort Belvoir 
Community Hospital, and their associated clinics.
	 —Subsequent phases will include more than 50 percent 
of all hospitals and clinics in the continental U.S. coming 
under Defense Health Agency control by October 2019 

(phase 2), the remaining hospitals and clinics in the U.S. 
moving to Defense Health Agency control by October 2020 
(phase 3), and overseas hospitals and clinics by October 
2021 (phase 4).
	 —All hospitals and clinics will follow Defense Health 
Agency policies, procedures and standard clinical and 
business processes beginning October 1, 2018. In the 
absence of published Defense Health Agency issuances, 
current Military Department policies and procedures 
will remain in effect until superseded by the appropriate 
Defense Health Agency published policies.
	 —Support of operational and warfighting missions is 
the first priority of the Military Health System. Therefore, 
each Military Department has unrestricted access to its 
military medical personnel for all validated war fighting 
and operational requirements.
	 —The Defense Health Agency will be responsible 
for providing clinical experiences within the hospitals 
and clinics for medical personnel to meet their service-
generated readiness requirements, and for supporting the 
Medical Departments in establishing partnerships with 
civilian institutions, the Department of Veterans Affairs 
or other practice venues when necessary to maintain the 
readiness of uniformed medical personnel.
	 —The intent of this reorganization is to improve medical 
readiness of military  forces and achieve efficiencies. This 
transition is meant to eliminate redundancies in medical 
costs and overhead across Army, Navy, and Air Force 
military medical treatment facilities.
	 —Three principal reforms are underway to maximize 
efficiencies and improve performance in hospitals and 
clinics: 1) redesign and standardization of business and 
clinical processes; 2) development and implementation 
of Defense Health Agency Procedural Instructions; and 3) 
establishment of the Quadruple Aim Performance Plan.
	 —In an integrated system of readiness and health, the 
Military Departments and the Defense Health Agency 
are dependent upon each other for mutual success and 
carrying out their assigned responsibilities.
	 —Transformation of military medicine will not change 
the quality of care for our DoD family (service members, 
family members and retirees). Over time, these reforms will 
drive better integration and standardization of care, which 
means patients should have a consistent, high-quality 
health care experience, no matter where they are.
	 —The Military Health System will continue to deliver 
quality health care everyone expects and deserves.

Implementation of Military Health System transition
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Ask Joe: Your Benefits Guru

Dear Joe,

Years ago, I took the Voluntary Separation Incentive (VSI). I have since spent enough time in the Reserve to qualify 
for retirement pay. I’m now being told that I’ll have to repay the VSI money I have received. Is this true? And how is 
this repayment made?

Voluntary Separator

Dear VS,

Congratulations on earning your first retirement – that is quite an achievement! If you received Voluntary Separation 
Incentive (VSI) or Special Separation Bonus (SSB) and later qualify for retired pay, you will be required to repay the full 
gross VSI/SSB paid to date. You will receive a notification letter 90 days before your recoupment begins.  Repayment 
will be through monthly deductions of 40 percent of your monthly retired pay. Lump sum repayments are not allowed, 
but increases to your monthly payment may be requested.  When DFAS recoups VSI/SSB payments, they are pre-tax 
deductions.  So this means your taxable income is reduced by the amount deducted for recoupment each month.  You 
may still receive VSI payments annually in addition to your monthly retired pay, unless you choose to stop all future VSI 
payments. Keep in mind, any payments you receive after retiring will also be subject to recoupment and may increase the 
amount deducted from your monthly retired pay.  VSI termination is irrevocable. In addition, the beneficiary portion of VSI 
is forfeited as well. Meaning, if you pass away, your beneficiaries will not be eligible to receive your remaining payments.  
However, as a Retired Soldier, you are eligible to enroll in the Survivor Benefit Plan for your beneficiaries.

Good luck to you!

Joe

Dear Joe, 

During my 23 years of service I traveled a lot; mostly to areas where I jumped out of the plane with a full ruck.  Now 
that I’m retired, my wife and I want to travel with less tactical baggage or sore knees. I used Space-A travel in the 
past, but now that I’m retired can I still use it and how?

Jumpmaster

Dear Jumpmaster, 

You have the green light to travel using Space-Available (Space-A) travel if you fall (no pun intended) within eligibility 
criteria. The MyArmyBenefits website, www.MyArmyBenefits.us.army.mil, offers all the information you need on Space-A 
travel.  Space-A allows authorized passengers to occupy Department of Defense (DoD) aircraft seats that are surplus 
after all Space Required (Space-R) passengers have been accommodated. Space-A travel costs nothing, except a small 
Head Tax on OCONUS travel, but is only permitted on a non-mission interference basis.  Also, it’s a good idea to travel 
with some spare funds on hand for unexpected costs such as  ground transportation and lodging associated with 
delays.    Good news! Your wife can also accompany you without learning to make a PLF.  The newly signed: “John S. 
McCain National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2019”, provided eligibility for the first time to veterans with a 
permanent service connected disability rated as total to compete for travel aboard Space-A  passenger transportation, 
using surplus aircraft capacity. For more on eligibility visit the MyArmyBenefits Federal Fact Sheets, or feel free to call our 
Help Desk at (888) 721-2769 or email  usarmy.myarmybenefits@mail.mil.

Happy Travels!

Joe

http://www.MyArmyBenefits.us.army.mil
mailto:%20usarmy.myarmybenefits%40mail.mil?subject=
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Celebrating the legacy and evolution of the GI Bill

WASHINGTON — In June 2019, as the Army celebrates its 245th birthday – Americans celebrate the 75th Anniversary 
of the Servicemen’s Readjustment Act of 1944, affectionately known as the GI Bill. The bill was created to help veterans 
of World War II but would leave far-reaching effects across American society. It established hospitals, made low-interest 
mortgages available and therefore home ownership attainable, and granted stipends to covering education expenses 
for veterans attending college or trade schools.  Over the years, the GI Bill has grown from a “one Service member, one 
benefit” program, into a more generous set of education benefits to be used as a recruitment tool for military service. 

Harry W. Colmery, a former national commander of the American Legion and former Republican National Chairman, 
is credited with drawing up the first draft of the bill.  The 1944 version of the GI Bill of Rights included loans for farms 
or businesses, as well as unemployment compensation. It was intended for veterans only, and the original benefit did 
not extend help to those with ongoing military service commitments. Approximately $4 billion in GI Bill benefits (not 
limited to education) were paid to some nine million veterans between 1944 and 1949 alone.  Legislation in the Korean 
War era further extended benefits to veterans from that conflict.  All service members,  serving in war or peace,  would 
finally be given access to the GI Bill thanks to The Readjustment Benefits Act of 1966. This was important progress 
towards the GI Bill we know today.

Then, in the 1980s, one of the most important versions of the still-evolving GI Bill was made available to active duty 
military and qualifying members of the Selected Reserve: the Montgomery GI Bill. This opt-in program offered the 
education benefit to new recruits, but it was still “members-only” as no spouses or dependent children were allowed to 
use this benefit. 

The Post 9/11 GI Bill was signed in 2008, and it gave veterans with active duty service on, or after, Sept. 11th, 2001, 
enhanced educational benefits that would cover more educational expenses, provide a living allowance, money for 
books and finally the ability to transfer unused educational benefits to spouses or children.  Opening the GI Bill up to 
dependents and spouses meant those stationed overseas could take greater advantage of distance learning, online 
courses and college programs offered on base. These expanded opportunities reflected the changing landscape in 
higher education and created new opportunities for military families. 

Recently the Harry W. Colmery Veterans Educational Assistance Act of 2017 was signed into law by President Trump in 
August 2017.  Known as the “Forever GI Bill”, this latest evolution of the Bill extends benefits to all Purple Heart recipients 
(regardless of time served), adds more benefits for spouses and dependents, eliminates the 15-year time limit for using 
the benefit (for qualifying service members who were discharged on or after January 1, 2013), and adds protections for 
GI Bill users who experience difficulties with schools that close before the student can finish a degree. 

As we celebrate the anniversary of this historic legislation, we invite you to reflect on the GI Bill and role that ‘Soldiers 
for Life’ helped play in its advocacy.  Take pride in your service and consider a role in advocating for the benefit of future 
Soldiers and their families.   And what better way to encourage tomorrow’s Soldiers than to promote the benefits 
available for their Service? 

To find out more information or get someone else started on the right path, visit MyArmyBenefits at https://
myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/.    

http://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil  

https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/.
https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/.
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WASHINGTON — The Department of Defense (DoD) 
is updating its current paper-based Uniformed 
Services Identification (USID) card issued to retired 
Service members, family members, and other eligible 
populations. The Next Generation USID card will 
incorporate an updated design and security features to 
deter counterfeiting and fraud, and will be printed on a 
plastic cardstock.  

DoD is transforming the way Service members and their 
families are supported through modernized ID cards and 
improved mechanisms to protect cardholder privacy and 
personal information. 

The Next Generation USID card will incorporate a 
modified barcode which supports the last phase of the 
Department’s elimination of the Social Security Number 
(SSN) from all DoD identification (ID) cards. 

Additional information and updates regarding the Next 
Generation USID card will be available in the coming 
months on DoD’s website at https://www.cac.mil/.

Frequently asked questions:

1.	 What is changing on the USID card, and why?
The Next Generation USID card transitions the current 
USID card to plastic cardstock with enhanced security 
features and update topology. These enhanced features 
enable DoD to reduce the number of card types issued 
to eligible individuals from ten to three. The Next 
Generation USID card does not change the populations 
who are eligible to receive the current USID card.

2.	 When can I get the Next Generation USID card?
Beginning early Fall 2019, individuals with expiring ID 
cards will begin to receive the Next Generation USID card 
at ID card issuance facilities as they are equipped with 
the equipment and supplies necessary to issue the Next 
Generation USID card. In an effort to conserve resources 
and limit the impact on ID card issuance facilities, cards 
will not be reissued solely for the purpose of obtaining the 
Next Generation USID card.

ID cards, the next generation

Social Security 
honors the people 
who risk their 
lives to protect 
our freedom. Our 
disability program 
is an important part 
of our obligation to 
wounded warriors 
and their families.

For military 
members who 
return home with 
injuries, Social Security is a resource they can turn to. If 
you know any wounded veterans, please let them know 
about Social Security’s Wounded Warriors website at 
http://www.socialsecurity.gov/woundedwarriors.

The Wounded Warriors website answers many commonly 
asked questions, and shares other useful information 
about disability benefits, including how veterans can 
receive expedited processing of disability claims. Benefits 
available through Social Security are different than those 
from the Department of Veterans Affairs and require a 
separate application.

The expedited process is used for military service 
members who become disabled while on active military 
service on or after October 1, 2001, regardless of where 
the disability occurs.

Even active duty military who continue to receive pay 
while in a hospital or on medical leave should consider 
applying for disability benefits if they’re unable to 
work due to a disabling condition. Active duty status 
and receipt of military pay doesn’t necessarily prevent 
payment of Social Security disability benefits. Although 
a person can’t receive Social Security disability benefits 
while engaging in substantial work for pay or profit, 
receipt of military payments should never stop someone 
from applying for disability benefits from Social Security.

Social Security is proud to support veterans and active 
duty members of the military. Let these heroes know they 
can count on us when they need to take advantage of 
their earned benefits. Our webpages are easy to share on 
social media and by email at https://www.ssa.gov/.

Helping veterans and active 
duty military members

By Darlynda Bogle, Acting Assistant Deputy 
Commissioner, Social Security Administration	

Sgt. Spencer Mullen, 
1-58th Airfield 
Operations Battalion, 
checks the identification 
cards of people seeking 
access to Fort Rucker 
at the Enterprise gate.  
(Photo Credit: Sara E. 
Martin)

https://www.cac.mil/
http://www.socialsecurity.gov/woundedwarriors
https://www.ssa.gov/
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    Location    
   Fort Bragg, NC
   Schinnen, Netherlands
   Fort Riley, KS
   Fort Polk, LA
   Fort Wainwright, AK
   JBSA Fort Sam Houston and Brooke
   USAG-BENELUX-Brussels
   USAG-Rheinland-Pfalz/Ramstein
   Fort Hood, TX
   Fort Knox, KY
   Fort Rucker, AL
   Fort Meade, MD
   Redstone, AL
   Camp Humphreys, Korea
   Fort Hamilton, NY
   Fort Leavenworth, KS
   USAG-Wiesbaden
   Fort Benning, GA
   Daeugu, Korea
   Schofield Barracks, HI
      
  

Date 
Oct. 18-19
Oct. 18         
Oct. 19
Oct. 19
Oct. 19
Oct. 19
Oct. 19
Oct. 22
Oct. 25-26
Oct. 25
Oct. 25
Oct. 25
Oct. 25
Oct. 26
Oct. 26
Oct. 26
Oct. 26
Nov. 1
Nov. 2
Nov. 2

Contact
(910) 396-5304
0032-65-44-7267
(785)239-3320 
(337) 531-0402
(907) 353-2095
(210) 221-9004
011-32-65-32-6293 
0631-411-8838
(254) 287-5210
(502) 624-1765
(334) 255-9124
(301) 677-9603
(256) 876-2022
0503-353-3872
(718) 630-4552
(913) 684-5583
0611-705-5338
(706) 545-1805
0505-768-8803
(808) 655-1514

RETIREE APPRECIATION DAYS
Attend and receive benefits information, renew acquaintances and ID Cards, get medical checkups, and receive 
other services. Some RADs include dinners or golf tournaments. For more information, contact the Retirement 
Services Officer sponsoring the RAD.

Location                                                      	
ltoona, IA 
Rosemount, MN (Twin Cities)
Camp Zama, Japan
Fort Leonard Wood, MO
Fort McCoy, WI
Carlton, MN
Fort Sill, OK  
Fort Belvoir, VA
Fort Carson, CO
Fort Drum, NY
Fort Bliss, TX
Fort Lee, VA
Selfridge, MI
JB Myer-Henderson Hall, VA
Carlisle Barracks, PA
Rock Island, IL
USAG-Italy
JB Ellington Field-Houston
USAG-Bavaria
USAG-Ansbach
USAG-Stuttgart 

Date
Aug. 15
Aug. 16
Sep. 6
Sep. 6
Sep. 6
Sep. 13
Sep. 19-20
Sep. 20
Sep. 21              
Sep. 21
Sep. 28
Sep. 28
Sep, 28
Oct. 4
Oct. 5
Oct. 5 
Oct. 11
Oct. 12
Oct. 15
Oct. 16
Oct. 17

Contact
(515) 277-6113
(763) 516-2931
011-81-46-407-3940
(573) 596-0947
(608) 388-3716
(608) 388-3716
(580) 442-2645
(703) 806-4551
(719) 526-2840
(315) 772-6434
(915) 569-6233
(804) 734-6555
(586) 239-5580
(703) 696-5948
(717) 245-4501
(563) 445-0191
0039-0444-61-7747
(210) 221-9004
0964-183-8709
0981-183-3301
07031-15-3442

Waiting for SBP open enrollment season?
 By Bill Hursh,  Army Survivor Benefit Plan Program Manager

How to report the death of a Retired Soldier
Contact the Department of the Army Casualty and Mortuary Affairs Operations Division anytime by calling (800) 626-
3317. You will be immediately referred to a local Casualty Assistance Center, who will report the death to the Defense 
Finance and Accounting Service to stop retired pay and initiate the survivor benefits process.   If you reside overseas 
and the toll free number is not available, call your Retirement Services Officer listed on page 23 for assistance.  When 
reporting the death, please provide as much of the information below as you have:
• Full name    	 • Unit	
• Social security number and/or service number	 • Circumstances surrounding the death
• Date and place of birth	 • Next of Kin (NOK) information
• Retired rank	 • Copy of the death certificate
• Retirement date	 • Copy of the Statement of Service (DD Form 214)
• Disability Rating

Many Retired Soldiers are contacting the Retirement Services Office to inquire about the next Survivor Benefit Plan (SBP) 
open enrollment period which will allow all Retired Soldiers to elect SBP coverage or increase their SBP coverage.  At this 
time, there are no general SBP open enrollment periods scheduled or anticipated.  Since SBP was enacted by Congress on 
Sept. 21, 1972, there have only been five general SBP open enrollment periods.  The last one was established by Congress 
for the period Oct. 1, 2005 to Sept. 30, 2006.  General SBP open enrollment periods are enacted by Congress when there 
is a change in the SBP law that Congress determines may have affected the SBP decisions of all retired military members 
if the provision of the law had been in affect at the date of the retired member’s election.  

If Congress establishes a general open enrollment period in the future, Army Echoes will promptly publish the information 
and the Defense Finance and Accounting Service (DFAS) will send notification to all retired military members with 
guidance on cost and procedures.  Also, veteran service organizations can be expected to provide information to their 
members through the organizations’ publications and newsletters.
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CLEVELAND — The fastest and most secure 
way to manage your retired or annuitant 
pay account is now even more convenient. 
On May 4, Defense Finance and Accounting 
Service (DFAS) refreshed myPay, making it 
simpler and more streamlined to use. Plus, 
myPay is now easier to use on your favorite 
mobile device.

When you use myPay, you will see some big 
differences. The most striking difference is the 
appearance of the myPay home page, which 
now looks more like other online financial 
sites. The login area is now on the right side 
instead of the left, there is a banner area with 
important information in the middle, and 
there are quick links at the top. 

When you log in to your myPay account, you 
will also see a streamlined navigation menu 
that appears on the left side of every page. 
The same menu choices for getting pay and 
tax statements, and making pay changes are available; the menu is now organized into two categories: statements and 
pay changes.
  
The menu options for updating your email address, and changing your LoginID and password are now under “Personal 
Setting” in the menu bar at the top of the page. 

Another change is that myPay is now easier to use on your favorite mobile device. When you use myPay on your mobile 
browser, the menus and screens will adjust to the screen size. The familiar three-bar menu icon gives you options to 
click to specific areas of the site. 

What has not changed is your login ID and password; they transferred over. The same login ID and password you used 
before the transformation, you can use after (as long as your password did not expire). And the “Forgot your Login ID?” 
and “Forgot or Need a Password?” options are still available, located under the new login box on the top right.  

When you see a myPay homepage that looks different after the changeover, you can ensure you are on the official 
myPay site by checking your browser’s address bar for the correct myPay URL: https://mypay.dfas.mil.

DFAS also updated the video how-to’s and the Frequently Asked Questions to help you accomplish a variety of common 
online tasks, such as accessing a myPay account for the first time, password updates, and bank account and address 
changes.

myPay provides convenient access to a range of information about your payments, and lets you easily update your 
contact information or your tax withholding and download your tax documents. For annuitants, you can also submit 
your annual certification. And when you have an email address in myPay, you can receive important email messages 
from DFAS about your pay account and information from your branch of service. 

You can find out more about how to use myPay and the benefits of the refreshed myPay on DFAS’ website: www.dfas.
mil/myPay2019

Now available on a screen near you: 
a simpler, streamlined, mobile-friendly myPay

https://mypay.dfas.mil
http://www.dfas.mil/myPay2019 
http://www.dfas.mil/myPay2019 
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FORT KNOX, Ky. — Recently, there have been letters circulating that are leading many retirees to believe that a 
substantial portion of their military pay is non-taxable and as a result, they should file amended returns to obtain 
refunds.

These letters state that veterans with a disability rating of 20% or more are entitled to exclude a portion of their income. 
More specifically, someone with a 70% disability rating would only owe taxes on 30% of their pension income, someone 
with a 90% disability rating would only owe taxes on 10% of their pension, and so forth.

This is not true.

Military retirement pay is fully taxable. Whereas, VA disability payments are not.

Prior to 2004, if a retiree was awarded a VA disability rating, in order to actually receive a payment from the VA they had 
to agree to waive the same amount of their military retirement pay. This is referred to as the VA waiver, or VA offset.

For example, if a retiree was receiving $2,500 a month in military retirement pay and was notified that they could receive 
$500 per month from the VA for disability, the VA waiver amount would be $500. Since 2004, however, their military 
retirement pay has been reduced to $2,000 per month (taxable), and they receive the $500 disability payment from the VA.

In our example, let’s say it took three years to get the VA disability percentage, and let’s assume that the VA rating was 
also retroactive to the date of retirement. Our retiree would have been receiving $2,500 per month for three years in fully 
taxable military compensation, when $500 of that should have been tax free. The IRS allows the retiree to amend any 
open tax returns -- normally the last three years -- to make that adjustment.

After 2004, regular retirees and nonregular retirees with 20 qualifying years of service with disability ratings greater than 
50% are no longer required to waive a portion of their retirement pay in order to receive disability pay, allowing them to 
receive both currently.  However, the retirement pay remains fully taxable.

The letters that have been circulating are misleading veterans by conflating military retirement pay and VA disability pay. 
These are two separate benefits, with different tax treatment. 

Retirement is fully taxable income; VA disability is non-taxable. Taxpayers need to be fully aware whether payments they 
receive are for retirement or disability. Retirement payments will be generated by the Defense Finance and Accounting 
Service, whereas disability is paid out by the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs.

For answers regarding whether payments are taxable or for any information visit the MyArmyBenefits webpage at 
https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Federal-Taxes-on-Veterans-Disability-or-Military-
Retirement-Pensions.

The Human Resource Service Center is an entry point for military-related human resource inquiries. The center responds 
to Soldiers, Retired Soldiers, veterans, family members, DA civilians and government agencies. Contact HRSC (0800-
1800 EST, Monday thru Friday) at (888)-ARMYHRC (276-9472.)  For general military HR and veteran issues:  usarmy.knox.
hrc.mbx.tagd-ask-hrc@mail.mil
 
Use the link below to access the Knowledge Base containing answers to Soldiers’ and veterans’ Frequently Asked 
Questions (FAQs).

https://www.hrc.army.mil/search?c=KB

Wait! Is military retirement pay taxable or not?
By Capt. Thomas Sandbrink,  Fort Knox Tax Center

https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Federal-Taxes-on-Veterans-Disabi
https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Federal-Taxes-on-Veterans-Disabi
mailto:usarmy.knox.hrc.mbx.tagd-ask-hrc%40mail.mil?subject=
mailto:usarmy.knox.hrc.mbx.tagd-ask-hrc%40mail.mil?subject=
https://www.hrc.army.mil/search?c=KB
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The Army & Air Force Exchange Service is rolling out a host of improved wellness offerings in 2019 as it optimizes BE FIT 
solutions in its stores. 

Soldiers, retirees and family members can find better-for-you meals at all Exchange restaurants, fresh snacks at Expresses 
and name-brand fitness apparel and gear at main stores and online at ShopMyExchange.com.

To better support the holistic health of the military community, the Exchange is growing its wellness services offering this 
year. Today, the Exchange operates optical and optometry clinics at more than 150 locations worldwide. It also operates 
dental clinics at select locations, eleven durable medical equipment shops (with braces, canes, walkers, CPAP machines 
and more) and even a cryotherapy location at Ft. Hood. Additionally, there are approximately 20 pharmacies located in 
Exchange malls. Twenty one dental clinics, six durable medical equipment shops and seven cryotherapy locations are on 
deck. As this occurs, the Exchange is pursuing approvals to offer urgent care, chiropractic and physical therapy services in 
the future. 

Our vision is to provide affordable and convenient supplemental medical services to extend the value the Exchange 
provides you and your family. All government insurances are accepted by the Exchange, and our medical services deliver 
the highest standard of care through our Joint Commission accredited contractors.

The Exchange continues to evolve to meet the changing needs of all military shoppers. Providing convenient and healthy 
options while taking the guesswork out of wellness services is just one example of how the Exchange is delivering a 
robust and relevant shopping benefit to all who have earned it.

Soldier for Life!

Tom Shull, a former infantry company commander, served as Military Assistant to Robert C. McFarlane, National Security Advisor to President Reagan. Currently, he is the Army 
& Air Force Exchange Service's Director/CEO and has served as CEO for retail and consumer packaged goods companies.

How the Exchange is keeping the military community ready 
and resilient
By Army & Air Force Exchange Service Director/CEO Tom Shull

WASHINGTON — Every year, thousands of Soldiers and their families face 
financial distress and seek help from Army Emergency Relief. We in turn rely on 
the support of Soldiers (both active and retired) and the public to provide the 
funds to help those in need. For over 77 years, many have donated and helped 
millions of Soldiers deal with unexpected crises and emergencies of every kind.

With the help of the Army & Air Force Exchange Service and the return of their 
Give and Get Back campaign in honor of the Army’s 244th birthday, the public 
now has more ways than ever to support our Soldiers. Recently, shoppers 
received a $5 Exchange coupon off any purchase over $25 for every $5 donated 
to AER.  The Exchange also offers authorized shoppers the opportunity to 
make donations to AER throughout the year for those who shop online at 
ShopMyExchange.com by clicking on the “Give to Those Who Serve” banner on 
the homepage.

In the past two years, Exchange shoppers have raised hundreds of thousands of dollars during the Give and Get Back 
campaign for Soldiers and their Families. That money has gone to Soldiers such as a specialist, who couldn’t afford 
childcare costs after a car accident, and a sergeant, who got stuck paying for damages to his home after Hurricane 
Florence and fell behind on his mortgage. Every dollar donated to AER goes to a Soldier and their family and assistance 
is now being provided for more needs than ever before.

For more information, please visit www.AERHQ.org.

Supporting our Soldiers every day
By Sam Clemence, Staff Writer for Army Em ergency Relief

http://ShopMyExchange.com
http://ShopMyExchange.com
http://www.AERHQ.org
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WASHINGTON —The Army is on the path to meet its fiscal year 2019 recruiting mission to bring 68,000 Soldiers into the 
active component, 15,600 into the Army Reserve, and 39,000 into the Army National Guard, said the Army's G-1.  At the 
same time, the Army is maintaining its high entry standards while further increasing positions for women in brigade combat 
teams. 

"The Army increased its entry standards last summer in a number of areas, making clear its commitment to 'quality over 
quantity,'" said Lt. Gen. Thomas Seamands, the Army's deputy chief of staff, G-1.

To help bolster this year's numbers, recruiting has developed a "total Army approach," Seamands said. For example, the 
Army added almost 800 recruiters to the force over the past year and the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command 
assumed oversight over all accessions to help counter a tough recruiting market.

"Today, only 29 percent of 17 to 24-year-olds in the U.S. are eligible to serve in the Army, and only one in eight has a 
propensity to enlist in the military, making Army accessions a challenging and resource-intensive activity," he said.

To entice people to join, the Army has allocated $450 million toward active-duty bonuses. Further, the force assigned $50 
million to "add, relocate, or improve recruiting centers in more than 200 critical markets," Seamands said. 

Further, the Army made improvements to the “goArmy.com” website, all while establishing effective communication 
practices on each of its social media platforms, he added. 

The Army has also made improvements to the way it assesses and trains the “right Soldier for the right job,” Seamands said. 

For starters, the Occupational Physical Assessment Test, or OPAT, continues to provide the Army with a physical-
assessment screening tool for both officer and enlisted accessions. 

“Passing the OPAT ensures new Soldiers, regardless of gender, can succeed in an assigned specialty and verifies their 
readiness for training,” Seamands said. “Longitudinal studies on OPAT are being conducted by the Army Research Institute 
to measure OPAT’s effect on morale, cohesion, and readiness.” 

Further, Soldiers or recruits that meet the standards set by a military occupational specialty should have the opportunity 
to serve in that career field, regardless of their gender, he said.

“To date, the Army has successfully accessed and transferred more than 1,000 women into the previously closed 
occupations of infantry, armor, and field artillery,” he said. “Currently, 80 female officers are assigned to infantry or armor 
positions at Forts Hood, Bragg, Carson, Bliss, and Campbell.” 

The Army first opened positions in combat-arms battalions to women in 2016. That year the first women graduated 
field artillery training as cannon crew members and the first female officers were accepted into the infantry branch.   In 
2019, the Army plans to open up more assignments for female officers at Forts Stewart, Drum, Riley, Polk, and in Italy, 
Seamands said.

“Additionally, the Army has transferred, trained, and assigned female NCOs into both infantry and armor specialties,” he 
said. “As part of a multi-year effort to open other assignments to female Soldiers, as many as 500 women currently serve 
in every active brigade combat team in the Army down to the company level.”    In addition, 30 women have graduated 
Ranger School since 2015. 

Moving forward, the Army will continue to evaluate its gender integration processes all while employing a standards-
based approach to increase unit diversity, he said.
 
NOTE:  If you would like to share your Army story with the youth in your community and the influencers who impact their 
decision, visit www.goarmy.com to serve as a volunteer with Army recruiting.

Army on track to meet FY19 recruitment goals, add more 
women to combat arms
By Devon L. Suits, Army News Service

http://goArmy.com
http://www.goarmy.com
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FALLS CHURCH, Va. — Summer is a time for relaxation, vacations 
with family and friends, and attending special events such as 4th 
of July celebrations.  Summer activities are important for the entire 
Army community, including Retired Soldiers.  Unfortunately, some 
of the events associated with summer also draw increased attention 
for potential crime, violent extremism, and terrorist activities.  Special 
events include large, crowded places such as sporting events, parades, 
holiday celebrations, cultural festivals, beaches, and amusement parks.  
All of these venues tend to draw large crowds, often outdoors, making 
them “soft targets” for criminals, extremists, and terrorists. 

The May 2017 terrorist suicide bomber attack outside of Manchester 
Arena, and the October 2017 Las Vegas shooter who targeted the 
Route 91 Harvest Music Festival, demonstrate prime examples of 
soft targets exploited through violent acts.  In planning these type 
of attacks, the perpetrators choose tactics that focus on crowded 
places, often outside the main event space, where ticketing, parking, 
pedestrian zones, access roads, and park areas surround the venue.  
By understanding the threat tactics and preparing detailed security 
plans, event staff take great measures to ensure summertime activities are safe and secure from a wide range of threats.  
However, the security of these special events does not happen without the assistance of the general public attending the 
event.  

With that in mind, everyone attending special events or simply visiting crowded places (including shopping malls, hotels, 
restaurants, and indoor concerts) should take these basic precautions.

			   •	 Maintain continuous situational awareness of your surroundings
			   •	 Exercise caution when attending public venues, especially those heavily frequented by tourists, such as shopping 	
			       centers, amusement parks, concerts, public beaches, and restaurants
			   •	 Know where the nearest police stations and hospitals are located
			   •	 Know where the nearest emergency exits and routes are away from the crowds						   
			   •	 Carry emergency phone numbers when traveling outside of your home area
			   •	 Do not get into public transportation (such as taxis, Uber, Lyft) without confirming the authenticity of the vehicle 	
				    and driver
			   •	 Do not share your personal information with strangers or on social media
			   •	 Do not post your travel plans on social media
			   •	 Be cautious when posting pictures on social media (disable the geo-locating function on your mobile device)
			   •	 Trust your instincts, report suspicious activity or behavior to military police or local law enforcement for	  	
				    investigation
			   •	 Understand how to respond during an active shooter event (Run-Hide-Fight) 

Summer is a time for celebrations and community fellowship but don’t get caught off guard.  Attending large, public 
events presents unique challenges.  Vigilance and situational awareness are warranted and can help protect you, your 
loved ones, and your local community.  If you have questions, or want to learn more, review the antiterrorism awareness 
materials available on the Army One Source website (http://myarmyonesource.com/FamilyProgramsandServices/
iWatchProgram/Default.aspx).  

Always Ready, Always Alert … because someone is depending on you!

Summertime & special events – crowded places & soft targets	
Army Office of the Provost Marshal General, Antiterrorism Division

http://myarmyonesource.com/FamilyProgramsandServices/iWatchProgram/Default.aspx
http://myarmyonesource.com/FamilyProgramsandServices/iWatchProgram/Default.aspx
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Spring flowers are blooming, the summer travel season quickly approaches and veterans are joining the 330-million 
yearly visitors enjoying U.S. National Parks.

Many veterans, with a service connected disability rating, are entering Federal parks for free with the Lifetime National 
Parks Access Pass from the U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service. Good for entry into 400+ National Parks 
and over 2,000 recreation sites across the country, the Lifetime Access Pass is another way a grateful nation says thank 
you for the service and sacrifices of veterans with disabilities.

The Access Pass admits disabled veterans and any passengers in their vehicle (non-commercial) at per-vehicle fee 
areas; and, the pass owner plus three additional adults where per-person fees are charged. In addition to free entry at 
participating parks, the Access Pass includes discounts on expanded amenity fees; such as camping, swimming, boat 
launching and guided tours.

Veterans who have a VA disability rating, (10 percent or higher) are eligible for the Lifetime Access Pass—with two ways 
to apply.

First, disabled veterans can apply in person at 
a participating federal recreation site. Simply 
present photo identification (Driver’s license, 
State ID, Passport) and documentation proving 
a permanent disability (VA awards letter, 
VA ID with service connected annotation, 
VA summary of benefits, or receipt of Social 
Security disability income). That’s It. The Pass is 
free and issued at the time of entry.

Second, if applying by mail, send a completed 
packet and $10 processing fee to the United 
States Geological Survey (USGS). The packet 
should include:

•	 The Access Pass application form
•	 Proof of residency
•	 VA disability award letter, VA summary of 
benefits, or proof of SSDI income

Pass delivery expected 10-12 weeks after receipt.

Make sure to have photo ID available when 
using your Lifetime Access Pass and enjoy the majestic scenery and abundant recreational opportunities our National 
Parks provide.

Disabled veterans eligible for free National Park Service lifetime 
access pass

Good for entry into 400+ National Parks and over 2000 recreation sites across the country

By Steven Clipp,  Communications Specialist, U.S. Department of  Veterans Affairs

“The challenge of leadership is to be strong, but not rude; be kind, but not weak; be bold, 
but not bully; be thoughtful, but not lazy; be humble, but not timid; be proud, but not 
arrogant; have humor, but without folly.” 
                                							                      – Jim Rohn			 
		

https://store.usgs.gov/faq#Access-Pass
https://store.usgs.gov/faq#Access-Pass
https://store.usgs.gov/faq#Access-Pass Pass
https://store.usgs.gov/faq#Definitions
https://store.usgs.gov/s3fs-public/PassIssuanceList.pdf
https://store.usgs.gov/s3fs-public/access_pass_application.pdf


18 ONCE A SOLDIER, ALWAYS A SOLDIER . . . A SOLDIER FOR LIFE

As a Soldier for Life, are you continuing to meet your health 
goals?  As a leader in the community, it is important to 
strive for an active, healthy lifestyle.  You can do this by 
engaging in healthy sleep, activity, and nutrition—these 
are the three tenets that make up the Army’s Performance 
Triad, also known as P3. Doing all three together can help 
you to maintain or even improve your current physical and 
cognitive function and allow you to maintain a healthy 
weight.

Sleep, Activity, and Nutrition

Getting the right amount of sleep, activity, and nutrition on 
a daily basis is important to maintaining daily performance 
and long-term health.  Sleep can be rejuvenating when 
you get the right amount each night.  Adequate sleep 
is needed for peak cognition and overall performance.  
Adults should aim to get 7-8 hours of sleep per night and 
keep a regular sleep schedule with a consistent bedtime 
and wakeup time.  Likewise, getting enough physical 
activity is important to staying active and injury free.  Aim 
to get at least 10,000 steps per day, engage in at least 150 
minutes (2 ½ hours) of moderate-intensity aerobic activity 
per week, and spend time two days per week on muscle 
strengthening.  Try to make activity a family affair, and 
encourage children to get at least 60 minutes of activity 
each day.  Last, but not least, healthy foods are essential 
fuel you need to help you power through your days and 
to maintain a healthy weight.  Build a healthy plate with 
lean proteins, fruits, vegetables, whole grains, and dairy 
for each meal.  Aim to fill half of your plate with fruits and 
vegetables at each meal, and choose water over sugary 
beverages.  Eat breakfast every day, and don’t go more 
than 4-5 hours without refueling.  It is never too late to 
create healthy habits.  For more information, check out the 
P3 webpage:  https://p3.amedd.army.mil/.

The Importance of Leader Engagement in the 
Community

Leaders are critical to promoting, educating, and 
supporting the health of friends, family, community, and 
nation.  As a leader in your community, you have the power 
to engage and influence others in your workplace, place 
of worship, and neighborhood to create a culture of health 
and wellness.  Enthusiasm is contagious.  
 
Discuss the importance of healthy sleep, activity, and 
nutrition at meetings, conference calls, and in written 
correspondence.  Show others how you can “P3” it.

How You Can Support In Your Workplace

As a leader, you can influence a healthy nutrition 
environment in the workplace.  Start a healthy snacking 
campaign to motivate coworkers to choose healthier 
snacks and promote healthy “treats” on coworkers’ desks.  
Take a look at your work environment to determine if 
there are other potential areas of improvement such as 
healthy options in vending machines.  Leaders can include 
healthy food options during meetings and events (e.g., 
ceremonies, staff events, holiday socials).  Fruits, vegetables 
and water are always good choices.  Leaders can create a 
culture of supporting physical activity throughout the day 
by conducting walking or standing meetings, promoting 
use of standing workstations (if possible), and encouraging 
employees to take short activity breaks to walk around 
their area throughout the day.

The Next Step

To personalize your P3 health goals, Army Wellness 
Centers (AWC)  at 35 different installations can assist with 
your individual health goals, including weight loss and 
improved fitness performance.  The AWC services are free 
and open to active duty, family members, Department 
of the Army civilians, and Soldiers for Life.  You will be 
provided detailed information about your current fitness 
level and given an individualized health plan.  For more 
information or to find an AWC near you, check out: https://
phc.amedd.army.mil/topics/healthyliving/al/Pages/
ArmyWellnessCenters.aspx.  As a Soldier for Life, think 
about how you can be a P3 champion!

As a Soldier For Life – How is your P3?
By Joanna Reagan, Army Public Health Center, Registered Dietitian Nutritionist

https://p3.amedd.army.mil/
https://phc.amedd.army.mil/topics/healthyliving/al/Pages/ArmyWellnessCenters.aspx
https://phc.amedd.army.mil/topics/healthyliving/al/Pages/ArmyWellnessCenters.aspx
https://phc.amedd.army.mil/topics/healthyliving/al/Pages/ArmyWellnessCenters.aspx
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The prospect of needing long term care may be far from your mind 
today, but circumstances can change. With people living longer, the 
chances of you or an aging relative requiring this type of care increases, 
which may bring added responsibility for you and your family. That's 
why it's a good idea to have a long-range care plan in place.

Long term care is personal care and other related services provided 
on an extended basis to people who need help with specific everyday 
activities (called activities of daily living) or who need supervision due 
to a severe cognitive impairment, such as Alzheimer's disease. The 
need for long term care can strike at any time in life due to chronic 
illness, injury, disability, or the aging process. What's more, long term 
care can be expensive, and is generally not covered by traditional 
health insurance plans or Medicare.

As part of your federal benefits, you and your qualified relatives are eligible to apply for long term care insurance 
coverage under the Federal Long Term Care Insurance Program (FLTCIP). Even if you don't apply, consider how a spouse, 
parent, or other family member may benefit from this important coverage.

Coverage under the FLTCIP
The FLTCIP is designed to reimburse for qualified long term care services and can lessen or eliminate an individual's 
reliance on a loved one to provide hands-on care. As you assess the FLTCIP's value, consider these important benefits:
 
		  •	 The FLTCIP offers coverage in a variety of settings—at home or in a facility, such as an assisted living facility, an 
adult daycare, or a nursing center—and your choice of caregiver.
		  •	 If home care is your preference, the stay-at-home benefit includes a range of services that support care in your 
home, helping you maintain your quality of life in familiar surroundings.
		  •	 Informal care provided by friends and family members, as long as they do not live in your home at the time you 
become eligible for benefits. (Note: Benefits for care provided by family members is limited to 500 days.)
		  •	 The program's care coordination services offer enrollees and their qualified relatives information about long term 
care resources, such as local care providers and relevant community programs.

Talk candidly with your family members and tell them about the FLTCIP.  Starting the conversation prior to needing 
care can help you prepare for the unexpected.  Visit LTCFEDS.com/protectmyfamily to learn more about the benefits of 
applying for the FLTCIP.

For personalized assistance, call 1-800-LTC-FEDS (1-800-582-3337) TTY 1-800-843-3557 to speak with a program 
consultant.  They are available to answer any questions you may have and can walk you step-by-step through the plan 
design and application process.

Note: Certain medical conditions, or combinations of conditions, will prevent some people from being approved for 
coverage. You need to apply to find out if you qualify for coverage under the FLTCIP.

More about the FLTCIP
Established by an act of Congress in 2000 and overseen by the U.S. Office of Personnel Management (OPM), the FLTCIP 
is designed to meet the specific needs of the Federal family. The long term care insurance under the FLTCIP provides 
industry-leading benefits and offers flexible options that allow enrollees to tailor coverage to meet their needs.

The FLTCIP is sponsored by the U.S. Office of Personnel Management, insured by John Hancock Life & Health Insurance 
Company, and administered by Long Term Care Partners, LLC.

Help protect your family with the Federal Long Term Care 
Insurance Program

http://LTCFEDS.com/protectmyfamily
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WASHINGTON -- The Army plans to issue a new 
World War II-style uniform starting the summer 
of 2020, as senior leaders look to sharpen the 
professional appearance of Soldiers and inspire 
others to join them.

The Army Greens uniform, a version of the 
uniform once worn by the greatest generation, 
will now be worn by today's generation as they 
lead the service into the future. 

"As I go around and talk to Soldiers… they're 
very excited about it," said Sgt. Maj. of the 
Army Daniel A. Dailey. "They're excited for the 
same reasons why we wanted to do this. This 
uniform is very much still in the minds of many 
Americans."

The Army Service Uniform (ASU) will revert to a 
dress uniform for more formal events, while the 
Operational Camouflage Pattern uniform will 
still be used as a duty uniform. 

The Army does not plan to get rid of the ASU 
or have Soldiers wear the Army Greens uniform 
in the motor pool, Dailey said during a media 
roundtable at the Pentagon. 

"The intent is to not replace the duty uniform," 
he said. "You're still going to have a time and 
place to wear the duty uniform every day."

Ultimately, it will be up to the unit commander what Soldiers will wear. 

"It's going to be a commander's call," said Brig. Gen. Anthony Potts, who is in charge of Program Executive Office (PEO) 
Soldier, the lead developer of the uniform. "Each commander out there will have the opportunity to determine what the 
uniform is going to be."

 The Greens uniform, Potts said, will provide a better option to Soldiers who work in an office or in public areas. 

"What we found is that the ASU itself doesn't really dress down well to a service uniform with a white shirt and stripes on 
the pants," the general said in a separate interview. 

In the summer of 2020, fielding is expected to start with Soldiers arriving to their first duty assignments. The uniform will 
also be available for Soldiers to purchase at that time. The mandatory wear date for all Soldiers is set for 2028.

The new uniform will be cost-neutral for enlisted Soldiers, who will be able to purchase it with their clothing allowance.

Before any of that, the Greens uniform will begin a limited user evaluation within 90 days to help finalize the design of 
the uniform. 

Throwback to WWII, Army Greens uniform aims to instill pride 
in today's generation
By Sean Kimmons, Army News Service

(continued on page 21)
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The first uniforms will go out to about 200 Soldiers, mainly recruiters, who interact with the public on a daily basis. 

"Every time you design a new uniform, the devil is in the details," Potts said.

PEO Soldier teams will then go out and conduct surveys and analysis with those wearing the uniform. 

"What that does is that helps us fix or correct any of the design patterns that need to be corrected," he said, "or any 
potential quality problems you might see with some of the first runs of new materials."

PEO Soldier worked with design teams at the Army Natick Soldier Research, Development and Engineering Center to 
modernize the WWII-era uniform. Some of the updates make the uniform more durable and comfortable, he said. 

"There will be differences," Potts said. "Differences in materials, slight differences in design, but keeping the authentic 
feel of that time period and that original uniform."

The Army Uniform Board, part of the Army G-4 office, also sought and addressed feedback from the service's first all-
female uniform board. 

One approved change the female board recommended was the slacks and low-quarter dress shoes instead of the 
skirt and pumps for female Soldiers. 

 "It was a more comfortable uniform for them during the day," Potts said of what he had heard from female 
demonstrators who have worn the uniform. "And they really felt like it was a very sharp uniform that they were proud 
to wear."

While the uniform is issued with an all-weather coat, there will be optional jackets for Soldiers to purchase and wear. 

An Eisenhower or "Ike" waist-length jacket will be available as well as a green-colored tanker jacket and a leather 
bomber jacket. 

Options for headgear will include the garrison cap and the beret, both of which will be issued. Soldiers will also have 
the option to purchase a service cap. 

For Soldiers who do wear the uniform, they will help honor those who came before them. 

"This nation came together during World War II and fought and won a great war," Dailey said. "And that's what the 
secretary and the chief want to do, is capitalize on that Greatest Generation, because there's another great generation 
that is serving today and that's the Soldiers who serve in the United States Army."

(continued from page 20)

Army Reservists and Army National Guardsmen, don’t forget!
	 • While you’re in the Retired Reserve, keep your address and contact information up to date with HRC by email, by 
using the HRC Records Portal or by calling the Reserve Component Retirement Branch at (502) 613-8950.

	 • To determine if you qualify for a reduced age retirement, visit HRC’s website. If you are eligible, contact your 
Army Reserve or Army National Guard RSO for help in calculating your adjusted retirement date. 

mailto:http://usarmy.knox.hrc.mbx.tagd-retirement-application-request%40mail?subject=
https://www.hrcapps.army.mil/portal/
https://www.hrc.army.mil/content/11558
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Arlington National Cemetery: (877) 907-8585  				 
https://www.arlingtoncemetery.mil/#/
Armed Forces Retirement Home: (800) 422-9988; https://www.afrh.gov/
Army & Air Force Exchange Service: www.shopmyexchange.com
Army Echoes: https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/army-echoes 	
Editor’s e-mail address: ArmyEchoes@mail.mil
Army Echoes Blog: https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/blog
Army Emergency Relief: (866) 878-6378; http://www.aerhq.org 
Army Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/USArmy 
Army Flick https://www.flickr.com/photos/soldiersmediacenter/
Army Homepage: http://www.army.mil
Army mobile phone apps: https://www.army.mil/mobile/
Army Retirement Services:                                                                                  
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/home
Army Stand To!: http://www.army.mil/standto/
Army Lodging Program: (877) 711-8326; http://www.pal.army.mil	
Reservations: http://www.ihgarmyhotels.com  
Army Twitter: https://twitter.com/USArmy/ 
Army YouTube: http://www.youtube.com/usarmy
Casualty Assistance Checklist for Retired Soldiers: http://
soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/docs/Post/CasualtyAssistanceChecklist.pdf
Chief of Staff, Army Retired Soldier Council: 			    
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/csa-retired-soldier-council
Combat-Related Special Compensation: (866) 281-3254  
https://www.hrc.army.mil/content/CRSC%20(Combat-Related%20
Special%20Compensation)
Commissary: http://www.commissaries.com
Concurrent Retired & Disability Pay: (800) 321-1080,  
https://www.dfas.mil/retiredmilitary/disability/crdp.html
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau: (855) 411-2372                     
https://www.consumerfinance.gov/
Death — Report a Retired Soldier’s Death: Call HQDA Casualty 
Operations Center, (800) 626-3317; from overseas, call (502) 613-3317 
collect. https://www.hrc.army.mil/TAGD/Reporting%20A%20Death
DS Logon: https://myaccess.dmdc.osd.mil/identitymanagement/
Federal Dental and Vision Insurance Program https://www.benefeds.com/

Funeral Honors (Military): Army Coordinator: (502) 613-8218	   
https://www.dmdc.osd.mil/appj/dwp/entitlements.jsp
ID Card Facilities: (800) 538-9552; Nearest facility: www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl
Legal Assistance Locator (Military): https://myarmybenefits.us.army.
mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Legal-Assistance-Services
Long Term Care Insurance: (800) 582-3337 http://www.ltcfeds.com/
MyArmyBenefits: https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/			 
Help Desk: (888) 721-2769 (9 a.m. to 5 p.m. EST Monday - Friday); 
Survivor Outreach Services: (855) 707-2769, https://www.armymwr.
com/programs-and-services/personal-assistance/survivor-outreach
Reserve Component Retirements (888) 276-9472 	 	
https://www.hrc.army.mil/TAGD/Reserve%20Component%20Retirements

RC Application for Retired Pay: Human Resources Command; ATTN: 
AHRC-PDR-RCR; 1600 Spearhead Division Ave.; Dept 482; Ft Knox, KY 
40122-5402; (888) 276-9472; download the application from:             
https://www.hrc.army.mil/Default.aspx?ID=13664
Soldiers Magazine: http://soldiers.dodlive.mil/ 
Space-Available Travel: http://www.amc.af.mil/Home/AMC-Travel-Site 
Soldier for Life on Facebook: www.facebook.com/CSASoldierForLife
Soldier for Life on Instagram:  https://www.instagram.com/csasoldier4life

Soldier for Life on Twitter: www.twitter.com/csaSoldier4Life
Soldier for Life on RallyPoint:  https://www.rallypoint.com/organizations/
soldier-for-life
Soldier for Life on Linked In: 					   
https://www.linkedin.com/company/us-army-soldier-for-life/
Soldier for Life Transition Assistance Program: (800) 325-4715;            
https://www.sfl-tap.army.mil/	

DIRECTORY
Survivor Benefit Plan: https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/survivor-
benefit-plan
Uniformed Services Former Spouse Protection Act:			 
http://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/usfspa

U. S. Army Retired Lapel Button and Badge:  Type “Soldier for Life” 
into the search box at https://www.shopmyexchange.com              

Veterans Service Records — Replace DD Form 214, awards:               
Retired 4/1/1996 or later: Visit https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/, 
Click on “Army White Pages” at the bottom, then log in. Next click on “Click 
Here to Access Your Army Record.” 
Retired 3/31/1996 or earlier:  Call Human Resources Command  
at (888) 276-9472 or visit https://www.archives.gov/veterans/
military-service-records National Personnel Records Center (Military 
Personnel Records); 1 Archive Drive. St. Louis, MO 63138-1002                                                                                                                                
DFAS (800) 321-1080 (M-F, 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. EST) http://www.dfas.mil/  
myPay  (888) 332-7411; https://mypay.dfas.mil/mypay.aspx 		
Retiree/Annuitant web page http://www.dfas.mil/retiredmilitary.html 
Social Security (800) 772-1213 http://www.socialsecurity.gov; If overseas, 
contact the American Embassy/consulate, or visit http://www.socialsecurity.
gov/foreign/phones.html.                                     
                                                                                                                                              
Medicare (800) 633-4227 http://www.medicare.gov 
TRICARE https://tricare.mil/
Health Beneficiary Counseling Assistance Coordinator:  
https://tricare.mil/bcacdcao, or nearest military treatment facility 
TRICARE East: (800) 444-5445; https://www.humanamilitary.com/east/; AL, 
AR, CT, DC, DE, FL, GA, IL, IA (Rock Island area), IN, KY, LA, MA, MD, ME, MI, MS, 
MO (St. Louis area), NC, NH, NJ, NY, OH, OK, PA, RI, SC, TN , TX (except El Paso 
area), VT, VA, WI, WV, 
TRICARE West: (844) 866-9378; https://www.tricare-west.com; AK, AZ, CA, 
CO, HI, ID, IA (except Rock Island, IL area) KS, MO (except the St. Louis area), MN, 
MT, ND, NE, NM, NV, OR, SD,  TX(areas of Western Texas only), UT, WA, WY
TRICARE Overseas: (888) 678-1207;  http://www.tricare-overseas.com
TRICARE for Life: (866) 773-0404; TDD (866) 773-0405) 			 
https://tricare.mil/Plans/HealthPlans/TFL.aspx
TRICARE Pharmacy Home Delivery: (877) 363-1296; 			 
https://tricare.mil/homedelivery			 
TRICARE Network Pharmacy: (877) 363-1303; https://www.express-scripts.
com/TRICARE/index.shtml

US Family Health Plan: http://www.usfhp.com

									       
									       
Armed Forces Recreation Centers https://www.armymwr.com/

Hale Koa Hotel, Hawaii: (800) 367-6027; http://halekoa.com 

Edelweiss Resort, Bavaria: 011-49-8821-9440 				  
https://www.edelweisslodgeandresort.com/				  
 
Shades of Green, Florida: (888) 593-2242                                    	    
http://shadesofgreen.org/index.php

Dragon Hill, Korea: 011-822-790-0016 https://www.dragonhilllodge.com/

Veterans Affairs (VA) Information http://www.va.gov 
Burial & Memorial Benefits: https://www.cem.va.gov/  (877) 907-8199

Benefits and Services: (800) 827-1000 (Retired Soldiers overseas should 
contact the American Embassy/consulate); TDD (800) 829-4833 		
https://benefits.va.gov/benefits/
GI Bill: (888) 442-4551; https://www.benefits.va.gov/gibill/
Health Care Benefits: (877) 222-8387; https://www.va.gov/health/
Insurance: SGLI/VGLI: (800) 419-1473; All other insurance: (800) 669-8477
Sister Service Publications for Retired Service Members
Air Force Afterburner:  http://www.retirees.af.mil/Library/Afterburner/
Coast Guard Retiree Newsletter: http://www.dcms.uscg.mil/ppc/ras/
retnews/

Marine Corps Semper Fidelis: https://www.manpower.usmc.mil/ 
Navy Shift Colors: http://www.navy.mil/ then click Links/Shift Colors

https://www.arlingtoncemetery.mil/#/
https://www.afrh.gov/
https://www.shopmyexchange.com
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/army-echoes
mailto:%20ArmyEchoes%40mail.mil?subject=
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/blog
http://www.aerhq.org
https://www.facebook.com/USarmy
https://www.flickr.com/photos/soldiersmediacenter/
http://www.army.mil
https://www.army.mil/mobile/ 
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/home
http://www.army.mil/standto/
http://www.pal.army.mil
http://www.ihgarmyhotels.com
https://twitter.com/USArmy/
http://www.youtube.com/usarmy 
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/sites/default/files/content/docs/static/Post/CasualtyAssistanceChecklist.pdf
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/sites/default/files/content/docs/static/Post/CasualtyAssistanceChecklist.pdf
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/csa-retired-soldier-council
https://www.hrc.army.mil/content/CRSC%20(Combat-Related%20Special%20Compensation)
https://www.hrc.army.mil/content/CRSC%20(Combat-Related%20Special%20Compensation)
https://www.hrc.army.mil/TAGD/CRSC 
http://www.commissaries.com
https://www.dfas.mil/retiredmilitary/disability/crdp.html
https://www.consumerfinance.gov/
https://www.hrc.army.mil/TAGD/Reporting%20A%20Death 
https://myaccess.dmdc.osd.mil/identitymanagement/
https://www.benefeds.com/ 
http://www.dmdc.osd.mil/rsl
https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Legal-Assistance-Services
https://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Benefit-Library/Federal-Benefits/Legal-Assistance-Services
http://www.ltcfeds.com/
http://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/
https://www.armymwr.com/programs-and-services/personal-assistance/survivor-outreach 
https://www.armymwr.com/programs-and-services/personal-assistance/survivor-outreach 
https://www.hrc.army.mil/TAGD/Reserve%20Component%20Retirements
https://www.hrc.army.mil/Default.aspx?ID=13664
http://soldiers.dodlive.mil/
http://www.amc.af.mil/Home/AMC-Travel-Site
www.facebook.com/CSASoldierForLife
https://www.instagram.com/csasoldier4life/
http://www.twitter.com/csaSoldier4Life
https://www.rallypoint.com/organizations/soldier-for-life 
https://www.rallypoint.com/organizations/soldier-for-life 
https://www.linkedin.com/company/us-army-soldier-for-life/
https://www.sfl-tap.army.mil/
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/survivor-benefit-plan 
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/survivor-benefit-plan 
http://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/usfspa
https://www.shopmyexchange.com
https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/
https://www.archives.gov/veterans/military-service-records
https://www.archives.gov/veterans/military-service-records
http://www.dfas.mil/
https://mypay.dfas.mil/mypay.aspx
http://www.dfas.mil/retiredmilitary.html
http://www.socialsecurity.gov
http://www.socialsecurity.gov/foreign/phones.html
http://www.socialsecurity.gov/foreign/phones.html
https://tricare.mil/
https://tricare.mil/bcacdcao
https://www.humanamilitary.com/east/
https://www.tricare-west.com/
http://www.tricare-overseas.com
https://tricare.mil/Plans/HealthPlans/TFL.aspx
https://tricare.mil/homedelivery
http://www.tricare.mil/homedelivery/ 
https://www.express-scripts.com/TRICARE/index.shtml
https://www.express-scripts.com/TRICARE/index.shtml
http://www.usfhp.com/
https://www.armymwr.com/travel/armed-forces-hotels-resorts
http://www.halekoa.com/
https://www.edelweisslodgeandresort.com
http://shadesofgreen.org/index.php
https://www.dragonhilllodge.com/
http://www.va.gov
https://www.cem.va.gov/ 
https://benefits.va.gov/benefits/
https://www.benefits.va.gov/gibill/
https://www.va.gov/health
https://www.manpower.usmc.mil/
http://www.navy.mil/
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ALABAMA
• ��Redstone Arsenal
(256) 876-2022
usarmy.rsa.rso@mail.mil
• Ft. Rucker
(334) 255-9124/9739
usarmy.rucker.rso@mail.mil
ALASKA
• JB Elmendorf-
Richardson
(800) 478-7384 (AK only)
(907) 384-3500
rso@richardson.army.mil
• Ft. Wainwright
(907) 353-2095
fwarso@wainwright.army.mil
ARIZONA
• Ft. Huachuca
(520) 533-5733/1120 	
army.huachucarso@mail.
mil
ARKANSAS
See Ft. Sill, OK
CALIFORNIA
• Presidio of Monterey
(831) 242-4986 
usarmy.pomrso@mail.mil
COLORADO
• Ft. Carson
(719) 526-2840
usarmy.carson.rso@mail.
mil
CONNECTICUT
See West Point, N.Y.
DELAWARE
See Ft. Meade, Md.
D.C.
See JB Myer-Henderson 
Hall, Va.

FLORIDA
• Central & West
MacDill AFB
(813) 828-0163
army.rso@us.af.mil
• Rest of FL, see
Ft. Stewart, Ga.
GEORGIA
• Ft. Benning
(706) 545-1805/2715
usarmy.benning.imcom.
mbx.g1hrdrso@mail.mil
• Ft. Gordon
(706) 791-2654/4774
usarmy.gordon.rso@
mail.mil
• Ft. Stewart
(912) 767-5013/3326
usarmy.stewartrso@mail.
mil
HAWAII
• Schofield Barracks
(808) 655-1514
armyschofieldrso@mail.mil
IDAHO
Ft. Carson, Colo. or
JB Lewis-McCord, Wash.
ILLINOIS
Ft. Leonard Wood, Mo 
Ft. McCoy, Wisc., Ft. Knox, Ky.
INDIANA
Ft. Knox, Ky.
IOWA
Ft. McCoy, Wisc.
KANSAS
• Ft. Leavenworth
(913) 684-583
usarmy.leavenworth.
imcom.
mbx.retirements@mail.mil

• Ft. Riley
(785) 239-3320
usarmy.riley.rso@mail.mil
KENTUCKY
• Ft. Campbell
(270) 798-5280
usarmy.campbell.rso@
mail.mil
• Ft. Knox
(502) 624-1765
usarmy.knox.rso@mail.mil
LOUISIANA
• Ft. Polk
(337) 531-0363
usarmy.polk.rso@mail.mil
MAINE
See Ft. Drum, N.Y.
MARYLAND
• Aberdeen Proving Grnd
(410) 306-2322
usarmy.apgrso@mail.mil
• Ft. Meade
(301) 677-9603
armyrsomeade@mail.mil
MASSACHUSETTS
See West Point, N.Y.
MICHIGAN
• UP: See Ft. McCoy, Wisc.
• Lower Mich. 
Selfridge ANGB
(586) 239-5580 
MINNESOTA
See Ft. McCoy, Wisc.
MISSISSIPPI
See Ft. Rucker, Ala.
MISSOURI
• Ft. Leonard Wood
(573) 596-0947
flwrso@mail.mil
MONTANA
See JB Lewis-McChord, 
Wash.

NEBRASKA
See Ft. Riley, Kan.
NEVADA
See Pres. of Monterey, Ca.
NEW HAMPSHIRE
See Ft. Drum, N.Y.
NEW JERSEY
• JB McGuire-Dix-
Lakehurst
(609) 562-2666
usarmy.dix.rso@mail.mil
NEW MEXICO
See Ft. Bliss, Tx.
NEW YORK
• Ft. Drum
(315) 772-6434
usarmy.drum.rso@mail.mil
• Ft. Hamilton
(718) 630-4552
usarmy.hamilton.imcom.
mbx.rso-org-box@mail.
mil
• Watervliet Arsenal  
(Wed/Thurs 0800-1300)
(518) 266-5810
wvarso@gmail.com
• West Point
(845) 938-4217
rso@usma.army.mil
NO. CAROLINA
• Ft. Bragg
(910) 396-5304
braggrso@conus.mail.mil
NO. DAKOTA
See Ft. Riley, Kan.
OHIO
See Ft. Knox, Ky.
OKLAHOMA
• Ft. Sill
(580) 442-2645 	
usarmy.sill.rso@mail.mil

OREGON
See JB Lewis-McChord, 
Wash.
PENNSYLVANIA
• Carlisle Barracks
(717) 245-4501       
usarmy.carlislerso@mail.
mil
• Tobyhanna Army
Depot (Tu/Wed/Thur)
(570) 615-7019 
army.tobyhanna.rso@
mail.mil
RHODE ISLAND
See West Point, N.Y.
SO. CAROLINA
• Ft Jackson
(803) 751-6715
armyrso.jackson@mail.mil
SO. DAKOTA
See Ft. Riley, Kans.
TENNESSEE
See Ft. Campbell, Ky.
TEXAS
• Ft. Bliss
(915) 568-6233
blissrso@conus.mail.mil
• Ft. Hood
(254) 287-5210
army.hoodrso@mail.mil
• JB San Antonio
(210) 221-9004
usaf.jbsa.502-abw.mbx.502-
fss-fsh-retirement-service-
of@mail.mil
UTAH
See Ft. Carson, Colo.
VERMONT
See Ft. Drum, N.Y.

VIRGINIA
• Ft. Belvoir
(703) 806-4551
usarmy.belvoir.imcom.
mbx.rso@mail.mil
• JB Langley-Eustis
(757) 878-2227
usarmy.eustis.rso@mail.mil
• Ft. Lee
(804) 734-6555
(804) 734-6973
usarmy.lee-rso@mail.mil

• JB Myer-Henderson Hall 
(703) 696-5948/3689
usarmy.jbmhh.rso@mail.
mil
WASHINGTON
• JB Lewis-McChord
(253) 966-5884
usarmy.jblm.rso@mail.mil
WEST VIRGINIA
See Ft. Knox, Ky. 
WISCONSIN
• Ft. McCoy
(800) 452-0923
usarmy.mccoy.rso@mail.
mil
WYOMING
See Ft. Carson, Colo.
PUERTO RICO
• Ft. Buchanan
(787) 707-2061 
usarmy.buchanan.
imcom-atlantic.mbx.
retirement-service-
office@mail.mil

63rd Readiness Division
Mountain View, California
(650) 526-9513/9512
States: AR, AZ, CA, NM, NV, TX, OK 

9th Mission Support Command
Honolulu, Hawaii
(808)438-1600 x3114
Area: HI, AK, Guam, America Samoa, 
Japan, Korea, Saipan

81st Readiness Division
Ft. Jackson, South Carolina
(803) 751-9864/9698
States: AL, FL, GA, KY, TN, LA, MS, NC, 
PR, SC

INSTALLATION RSOs 
(states/territories without Army installations list the RSO serving that area)

RETIREMENT SERVICES OFFICERS (RSOs)
Do you have questions about benefits, SBP, Retiree Appreciation Days, or anything else retirement-related? 

Then contact the RSO for your area or go to the Army Retirement Services website https://soldierforlife.army.mil/Retirement/contact-us.

OVERSEAS RSOs

ARMY RESERVE RSOs

HRC RESERVE
RETIREMENTS BRANCH

ARMY NATIONAL GUARD RSOs
To contact an Army National Guard RSO, 

visit the MyArmyBenefits Resource Locator at 
http://myarmybenefits.us.army.mil/Home/Benefit_Library/Resource_Locator.html. 

Click on the state you’re interested in for the National Guard points of contact there. 

HQ IMCOM Europe
0611-143-544-1530
usarmy.rsosembach@mail.
mil

Germany
Ansbach
0980-283-3301
usarmy.rsoansbach@
mail.mil

Baumholder
067-836-6080
usarmy.rsobaumholder@
mail.mil

Bavaria
011-143-544-1530
usarmy.rsobavaria@mail.
mil

Grafenwoehr
09641-83-8709 
usarmy.bavaria.ret-
svcs@mail.mil

Rheinland-Pfalz 
0631-411-7401 
usarmy.rsor-pfalz@mail.
mil

Stuttgart
07031-15-2010 
usarmy.rsostuttgart@
mail.mil

Wiesbaden
0611-43-548-1614
usarmy.rsowiesbaden@
mail.mil

Belgium
011-32-65-32-6293 
usarmy.rsobenelux@
mail.mil

England
See HQ IMCOM Europe

Middle-East
See HQ IMCOM Europe

Netherlands
011-32-65-32-6293 
usarmy.rsobenelux@
mail.mil

Italy/So. Europe/Africa
Vicenza
39-0444-61-7747 
usarmy.rsoitaly@mail.
mil

Japan
Camp Zama
011-81-46-407-3940
rso@zama.army.mil

Okinawa
06117-44-4104 
rso@okinawa.mail.mil

Korea
Yongsan
010-2916-0578
usarmy.KoreaRSO@
mail.mil

Camp Humphreys
010-3576-7291 
usarmy.KoreaRSO@
mail.mil

88th Readiness Division
Ft. McCoy, Wisconsin
(608) 388-7448/9321
States: IA, ID, IL, IN, CO, KS, MI, MN, MO, 
MT, ND, NE, OH, OR, SD, UT, WA, WI, WY

99th Readiness Division
JB McGuire-Dix-Lakehurst, New Jersey
(609) 562-1696/7055
States: CT, DE, MA, MD, ME, NH, NJ, 
NY, PA, RI, VA, VT, WV & 
7th MSC (Europe)

                             Serving all Soldiers in the Retired Reserve and their families.
               Phone (888) 276-9472 • Fax (502) 613-4524 • vance.e.crawley.civ@mail.mil

     Download retirement application: https://www.hrc.army.mil/Default.aspx?ID=13664 
     or email request to usarmy.knox.hrc.mbx.tagd-retirement-application-request@mail.mil
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Army Retirement Services
251 18th Street South, Suite 210
Arlington VA 22202-3531	
OFFICIAL BUSINESS

Are your mail and email addresses up to date?  
The fastest and surest way for Retired Soldiers in receipt of retired pay  to update address information with DFAS is to use 
myPay at https://mypay.dfas.mil/mypay.aspx or by calling (800)321-1080.

Gray Area Retired Soldiers (in the Retired Reserve not receiving retired pay), should use the Human Resources Command 
(HRC) database at  https://www.hrcapps.army.mil/portal/ using their DS logon or by calling (888)276-9472.  

If you are a Gray Area Retired Soldier and would like electronic distribution of Army Echoes, register your email on our 
page at https://soldierforlife.army.mil/retirement/echoes-subscription.
     

New authorization expands eligibility for guests at Edelweiss 
Lodge and Resort in Garmisch, Germany
GARMISCH, Germany — Active-duty military service members, retirees 
and civilian/military ID cardholders living outside Europe are now eligible to 
vacation at the Edelweiss Lodge and Resort in Garmisch, Germany.

The Edelweiss recently received approval from U.S. Army Europe and the 
Federal Republic of Germany to allow military members stationed outside 
Europe and retirees to visit the resort on a limited, space-available basis. 

"We're elated to once again be able to provide memorable vacation 
experiences to all service members and retirees, not just those living in 
Europe," said Brian Borda, Edelweiss general manager.

"Our mission at the Edelweiss Resort is extremely important for the morale and retention of our military members, their 
families and, once again, our retirees," he said.

Guests outside Europe are encouraged to make reservations at the Edelweiss well in advance to ensure availability. 
Eligibility restrictions had been in place at the Edelweiss since June 2015 after a command review determined that 
eligibility rules consistent with the Status of Forces Agreement were not being fully met.

Armed Forces Recreation Center Resorts serve as force multipliers by supporting military readiness, retention and well-
being objectives. Located at premier vacation destinations throughout the world, AFRC resorts are affordable joint 
service facilities operated by the U.S. Army Installation Management Command. Other AFRC facilities are in Waikiki 
Beach, Hawaii; Walt Disney World in Florida, and Seoul, South Korea.

For more information about reservations at Edelweiss Lodge and Resort, visit https://www.edelweisslodgeandresort.com.

The Edelweiss Lodge and Resort in Garmisch, Germany 
(Photo Credit: U.S. Army photo)
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